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A National Phonics test in Year 1? 
 
The introduction of NAPLAN testing in 2008 proved an effective means of monitoring 
students’ progress in achieving the literacy and numeracy skills that provide the critical 
foundations for learning and for successful completion of secondary education. 
 
However, a weakness of the NAPLAN testing is that Year 3 is too late to identify students 
who have failed to develop the essential early reading skills that provide the basis for 
subsequent literacy development.  Early identification and intervention are now seen as 
critical in preventing the development of long term reading difficulties that affect the 
student’s learning in all areas of the curriculum. 
 
The recent proposal to introduce a national phonics test at Year 1 would provide an effective 
means of monitoring the achievement of early reading skills, and at the same time would 
provide an indication of how effectively these essential skills are being taught by schools. 
 
Such a test has been successfully introduced in England where all students are tested at the 
end of Year 1 on a word reading test that includes 20 real words and 20 pseudo words.  
Performance on this test has improved consistently since its introduction in 2012, from 58 per 
cent reaching the expected standard in 2012 to 77 per cent reaching the expected standard in 
2015.  Many schools, even in disadvantaged areas, have 95 per cent or more of their students 
reaching the expected standard.  A recent evaluation of the introduction of mandated phonics 
teaching in England has shown that this has proved to be a cost-effective method of 
improving the literacy achievement of students, with disadvantaged children showing greater 
improvements than advantaged children, thus reducing the achievement gap between 
advantaged and disadvantaged students (see Machin, McNally and Viarengo, 2016). 
 
The introduction of a phonics test in Year 1 could also have a significant impact in drawing 
attention to the importance of systematic teaching of phonics in laying the basis for reading 
skills, and result in more effective teaching of reading in the early years of school. 
 
From this perspective it could be argued that the introduction of a Phonics test in Year 1 is 
the one single initiative that could have the biggest impact in improving both reading 
achievement and reading instruction in the early years of school. 
 
It is an initiative that is also both feasible and cost-effective. 
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For a brief overview of the introduction of the Year One Phonics Screening Check in 
England see http://www.iferi.org/resources-and-guidance/. 
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